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Dear Peter·, 

-38 The Upland~ 
Hc:wpenden 
Herts. AL5 2NZ 

11 October 1987 

I am not sure whether to feel sorry for you for havjng no backlog 
of letters from Harpenden to deal with. Our correspondence has 
become progressively thinner. Fortunately there has been the most 
welcome compensation of being able to get together from time to 
time. Eventually we shall have to get you to come to Harpenden 
for a day without a timetable. 

I believe that REALITY is becoming ever more interesting and I am 
looking forward to your analysis of the Slabbert v1s1t to Dakar 
and its sequels. Whilst such moves lead one to see some sunlight 
in the distance this sort of thinking always has to be tempered 
with a stiff dose of realism, as the SA qovernment has shown time 
and aqain that it is very adept at stalling and making good use 
of its friends in London and Washington. Your report on the 
formation of the Liberal Democratic Association is also 
interesting - do you envisage it trying to affiliate to the UDF? 
I am a little troubled by the way you approach the subject of 
minority rights, though 1 accept that the matter is important. 
Should one not regard this as a transient situation in the hope 
that group affiliation will in due course become a minor 
determinant of one"s position in society ? Above all (but I 
recognise that this is easy to say when sitting in Harpenden) I 
believe that anyone planning for the post-apartheid state must 
make it clear that he/she is l ooking to a mass movement 
representing the majority of the population to lead the country 
in a way that will maximise freedom for all . <Sounds a bit heady, 
that. ) 

For the moment the boycott issue seems to have been sidetracked 
and I doubt whether the ANC will get much out of the forthcoming 
meeting of Commonwealth leaders. One might almost be inclined to 
think that the problems in Sri Lanka and Fiji were engineered 
specifically in order to take the pressure off SA . Of course they 
are both morale-sapping problems for the likes of us. 

It would have been hard to believe that t h e political scene here 
could have changed as much as 1t has in the last six months. All 
the analysts are stressing that the Conservatives are calling all 
the shots in political th1nkinq at present, and as a result the 
whole country seems to be moving rightwards in all sorts of ways. 
It is particularly sad for me to observe, as I had taken much 
pleasure in the Labour election campaign with its emphasis on 
the moral values which seemed to inform it - now it seems that 
much of this is likely to be thrown overboard. What does one do 
if the moral arguments put forward in politics cut no ice w1th 
the electorate? 

If Labour is then going to try to demonstrate that a Labour 
government can run a Thatcherite system better th~n the 
Conservatjves it will have to find ways of making acqu1s1t1veness 



a socialist virtue. Same task In one respect I do feel, 
however, that Labour has to engage in some fundamental thinking 

how does one reconcile the collectivist foundations of 
socialism (assuminq that Labour wants to retain socialist 
aspirations) with the much greater emphasis on individualism that 
has grown up in this country. Of course there are many other 
fundamental problems to be studied. and I think that we shall see 
much argument in the Labour ranks. The perception of the trade 
unions and their political influence will be another sore point -
here too the drift away from collectivist thinking is having an 
effect, since many workers no longer identify with the trade 
unions in their political outlook. 

An aspect of current affairs that intrigues me is the growing 
recognition in the supposedly Marxist states that a market 
economy of some sort is becoming increasingly important to their 
systems and in this I sense some sort of convergence between 
their system and that found in the West. It seems inconceivable 
to me that the change in outlook in this country can simply be 
attributed to Mrs T and her cronies (despite what I wrote above) 
and it therefore seems to me that there must be some more 
deep-seated economic forces at work which are bringing the 
systems closer together. Of course the political changes going 
on in the Soviet Union have a considerable part to play, 
particularly as they have had repercussions throughout the bloc. 

Enough of politics. What are you getting up to these days? Have 
you acquired that word processor yet? I had a week in the US 
last month, trying to get myself educated by attendinc a course 
on oleochemicals (the subject of my study in SE Asia and Japan 
last year) 1n Cincinnati. It looks as though I shall be going 
back to SE Asia next month, though one can never be certain with 
those guys in Geneva and the way they fund lhe1r projects. It 
has been suggested that I attend a meeting in Manila in 
mid-November - I hope that thev postpone the next coup there 
until after my visit. 

Celeste's father died in Joburg at the end of September but she 
decided not to travel out for the funeral - fortunately she had 
seen him earlier in the year . It was very fortunate also that he 
was in pretty qocd health right to the end. That reduces our 
reasons for travelling to SA even further, at least for the time 
being. You had better arrange to come to Harpenden. 

Warm wishes to you and Phoebe from both of us, 

Yours. 
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